
April 17, 2024

The Honorable Joseph R. Biden, Jr.
President 
The White House 
1600 Pennsylvania Avenue NW
Washington, D.C. 20500

The Honorable Ur M. Jaddou 
Director
U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services
20 Massachusetts Avenue NW. 
Washington, D.C. 20001

Dear President Biden, Secretary Mayorkas, and Director Jaddou: 

Thank you for your efforts to hold exploitative employers accountable and expedite access to 
work authorization for hundreds of thousands of migrants in the United States. We are writing to 
you today to address our constituents’ concerns regarding the lack of work permit availability for
long-term immigrant communities in the U.S. Specifically, we urge your administration to utilize
its statutory authority to establish three new work permit programs for the following groups:

1. Undocumented spouses and immediate family of U.S. citizens.
2. "Dreamers" who, though ineligible for DACA due to age, significantly contribute to the 

U.S. economy.
3. Long-term workers who have contributed and paid taxes for years but have been denied a

path to legal status.

As representatives of vibrant immigrant communities across the nation, we appreciate your 
recent efforts to provide work permits for newly arrived immigrants. We hope you will consider 
our recommendations to continue supporting these deserving immigrant communities.

For decades, many long-term undocumented individuals have worked and paid taxes without the 
security of a lawful U.S. work permit. These individuals have not only contributed to our 
economy but have also raised children, many of whom are now tax-paying citizens.

We commend your use of executive authority to expand work permit access for recent arrivals 
from various countries.1, 2 However, we believe it's time to extend this dignity to America's 
longer-term immigrant communities, who have waited for relief for decades.
1   Immigration and Nationality Act, 8 U.S.C. §§ 1101-1504, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/STATUTE-66/pdf/STATUTE-66-Pg163.pdf; 
see also “Immigration Parole: Policy Brief.” FWD.Us, www.fwd.us/news/immigration-parole/.  

The Honorable Alejandro Mayorkas
Secretary of Homeland Security
U.S. Department of Homeland Security
3801 Nebraska Avenue, NW
Washington, DC 20528



Implementing such a policy would benefit workers nationwide. Legal work permits would 
further shield immigrants from exploitation and enable them to seek jobs that match their skills, 
thereby fostering better working conditions. Additionally, granting work permits to long-term 
immigrant workers could increase annual tax revenue by an estimated $13.8 billion, according to
the American Immigration Council.3

We respectfully urge your administration to consider the following actions to initiate the 
establishment of work permits for long-term immigrants:

1. Update the military parole-in-place program for spouses and parents of military personnel
to include all U.S. Citizens and their mixed-status families.

2. Establish a work permit program dedicated to providing work permits to the 600,000 
eligible "Dreamers" under 18 years old who do not qualify for DACA.

3. Establish a work permit for long-term workers, critical to building our economy, under 
the “significant public benefit” provision of the President’s administrative parole 
authority.

These actions represent significant strides toward bolstering the U.S. economy and supporting 
immigrant communities that have long contributed to our society. Long-term undocumented 
immigrants are valued members of our communities, embodying the modern "American Dream" 
through their dedication as workers, taxpayers, consumers, and entrepreneurs.

We respectfully request that your administration utilize its broad statutory authority on 
immigration matters to restore the human dignity of these immigrant communities by granting 
them access to meaningful work permit programs.

Thank you for your attention to this pressing matter. We anticipate your response, which we 
request be sent to each office no later than May 4th, 2024.

Sincerely,

Jesús G. "Chuy" García
Member of Congress

Adriano Espaillat
Member of Congress

J. Luis Correa
Member of Congress

2 Moslimani, Mohamad. “How Temporary Protected Status Has Expanded under the Biden Administration.” Pew Research Center, Pew 
Research Center, 29 Mar. 2024, www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2024/03/29/how-temporary-protected-status-has-expanded-under-the-biden-
administration/
3 “Adding up the Billions in Tax Dollars Paid by Undocumented Immigrants.” American Immigration Council, 12 Aug. 2017, 
www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/research/adding-billions-tax-dollars-paid-undocumented-immigrants



Raúl M. Grijalva
Member of Congress

Eleanor Holmes Norton
Member of Congress

Darren Soto
Member of Congress

Jamaal Bowman, Ed.D.
Member of Congress

Maxwell Alejandro Frost
Member of Congress

Andrea Salinas
Member of Congress

Jonathan L. Jackson
Member of Congress

Teresa Leger Fernández
Member of Congress

Danny K. Davis
Member of Congress

Nanette Diaz Barragán
Member of Congress



STATE AND LOCAL ELECTED OFFICIAL ENDORSERS:

1. State Representative Alma Hernandez Tucson, Arizona
2. State Senator Flavio Bravo Phoenix, Arizona
3. State Representative Lorena Austin Mesa/Tempe, Arizona
4. State Representative Consuelo Hernandez Tucson, Arizona
5. State Representative Mariana Sandoval Goodyear, Arizona
6. State Representative Quantá Crews Phoenix, Arizona
7. City Council Member Jessie Lopez Santa Ana, California
8. State Representative Elizabeth Velasco Glenwood Springs, Colorado
9. Council Member Flor Alvidrez, Denver, Colorado
10. Commissioner, Marta Loachamin, Boulder County, Colorado
11. Council Member Sarah Parady, Denver, Colorado
12. State Senator Julie Gonzales, Colorado
13. Council Member Jamie Torres, Denver, Colorado
14. School Board Director, Xochitl Gaytan, Denver, Colorado
15. State Representative Manny Rutinel, Commerce City, Colorado
16. State Senator Robert Rodriguez Denver, Colorado
17. Representative Lorena Garcia Unincorporated Adam’s County, Colorado
18. State Representative Tim Hernández Denver, Colorado
19. City Council Member Shontel Lewis Denver, Colorado
20. Representative Javier Mabrey Denver, Colorado
21. State Representative Geraldo Reyes Waterbury, Connecticut
22. State Representative Juan Candelaria New Haven, Connecticut
23. Representative Darren Soto Kissimmee, Florida
24. City Council Member Maureen Porras Doral, Florida
25. State Representative Susan Valdés Tampa, Florida
26. City Council Member Rafael Pineyro Doral, Florida
27. County Commissioner Viviana Janer Kissimmee, Florida
28. State Representative Anna Eskamani Orlando, Florida
29. State Representative Kristen Arrington Kissimmee, Florida
30. State Representative Johanna López Orlando, Florida
31. State Representative Pedro Marin Duluth, Georgia
32. City Council Member Byron Sigcho Lopez Chicago, Illinois
33. City Council Member Carlos Ramirez-Rosa Chicago, Illinois
34. State Representative Lilian Jiménez Chicago, Illinois
35. Senator Karina Villa West Chicago, Illinois
36. State Representative Angelica Guerrero-Cuellar Chicago, Illinois
37. State Representative Aaron Ortiz Chicago, Illinois
38. State Representative Dagmara Avelar Bolingbrook, Illinois
39. City Council Member Mike Rodriguez Chicago, Illinois



40. State Representative Norma Hernandez Illinois
41. Cook County Commissioner Anthony Quezada Chicago, Illinois
42. State Senator Cristina Castro Elgin, Illinois
43. Commissioner Alma Anaya Chicago, Illinois
44. State Representative Angela Martinez Wichita, Kansas
45. State Representative Francisco Paulino Lawrence, Massachusetts
46. State Representative Joseline Peña-Melnyk College Park, Maryland
47. State Representative Ashanti Martinez, New Carrolton, Maryland
48. Council Member Natali Fani-González, Wheaton, Maryland
49. State Representative Gabriel Acevero, Gaithersburg, Maryland
50. Council Member Kony Serrano Portillo, Edmonston, Maryland
51. Mayor Rocio Treminio-Lopez, Brentwood, Maryland
52. State Representative Cynthia Borrego, Albuquerque, New Mexico
53. New Mexico State Auditor Joseph Maestas, New Mexico
54. New Mexico State Treasurer Laura M. Montoya Santa Fe, New Mexico
55. State Senator Fabian Doñate Las Vegas, Nevada
56. City Council Member Mario Benavente Fayetteville, North Carolina
57. City Council Member Eliazar Posada Carrboro, North Carolina
58. City Council Member Francisco Rivas-Diaz Wallace, North Carolina
59. State Senator Wlnsvey Campos Beaverton Oregon
60. Senator Nitza Moran San Juan, Puerto Rico
61. City Council Member Sandra Sepulveda Nashville, Tennessee
62. State Representative Terry Meza Irving, Texas
63. State Representative Victoria Neave Criado Dallas, Texas
64. Community Leader Cristal Galvan Fort Worth, Texas
65. State Representative Ramon Romero Jr. Fort Worth, Texas
66. Constituent Renato De Los Santos Duncanville, Texas
67. State Representative Rafael Anchia Dallas, Texas
68. Mayor Pro Tem John Lopez, Grand Prairie, Texas
69. City Council Member Alyssa Garza, San Marcos, Texas
70. City Council Member Bear Heiser City of Kyle, Texas
71. State Representative Claudia Ordaz El Paso, Texas
72. Dallas College Trustee Diana Flores Dallas, Texas
73. City Council Member Jaime Resendez Dallas, Texas
74. School Board Trustee Joe Carreon Dallas, Texas
75. School Board Trustee Gloria Carrillo Grand Prairie, Texas
76. City Council Member Jonathan Olvera, Lacy Lakeview, Texas
77. Mayor Pro Tem Robert Rizo Kyle, Texas
78. State Representative Angela Romero Salt Lake City/West Valley City, Utah
79. State Senator Luz Escamilla Salt Lake City, Utah



ORGANIZATION ENDORSEMENTS:

1. Ruben Alvarez, Chief Executive Officer, Latino Leaders Network Phoenix, Arizona
2. Jorge H Figueroa, President, Puerto Rican Chamber of Commerce of Central Florida,

Orlando, Florida
3. Sylvia Puente, President & CEO, Latino Policy Forum, Chicago, Illinois
4. Raul Raymundo, The Resurrection Project, Chicago, Illinois
5. Alexandra Sossa, FLAP- Farmworker and Landscaper Advocacy Project, Chicago,

Illinois
6. Ahtziri Orozco, Alianza Hispanoamericana NFP Inc, West Dundee, Illinois
7. Julie Schwietert Collazo, Immigrant Families Together, New York
8. Mary Dominguez, President/CEO, Hispanic Chamber of Commerce of Grand Prairie,

Grand Prairie, Texas
9. Michelle Centeno, Hispanic Heritage Ambassadors DFW, Grand Prairie, Texas
10. Pablo DeJesus, Executive Director, Unitarian Universalists for Social Justice,

Washington D.C.
11. Cris Ramon, Senior Advisor Immigration, UnidosUS, Washington D.C.
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